CITY OF DUNWOODY
OCTOBER 12, 2008

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
The Mayor and Council of the City of Dunwoody held a Work Session on Sunday, October 12, 2008 at 7:00pm.  The Work Session was held in the Francis Asbury Room at the Dunwoody United Methodist Church located at 1548 Mount Vernon Road, Dunwoody, Georgia 30338.  Present for this meeting were the following:


District 1, Post 1
Denis Shortal, Council Member


District 3, Post 3
Tom Taylor, Council Member



At Large, Post 4
Robert Wittenstein, Council Member



At Large, Post 5
Danny Ross, Council Member



At Large, Post 6
John Heneghan, Council Member






Ken Wright, Mayor
Mayor Ken Wright called the meeting to order.  Mayor Wright called for opening public comments and reminded the audience of the three-minute rule.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Steve Ludwig – Suggested that if RFP’s are made, then an RFP should be made separately for each small part of the City operation, as well as for the whole bundle of operations like CH2 and for a hybrid approach.  Mr. Ludwig also thinks that Dekalb County should give the City all of the parks without the City having to pay for it, especially if SB 83 passes, which would allow the City to acquire the parks from the County for next to nothing.  He also lamented that no guidelines were given for City Attorney proposals and advertised on a city website.
Bob Fiscella – Wondered whether Boyken International has been properly vetted and suggest vetting the Company through a full RFP process.  He further asked why the Council was not present at the City Manager interviews and laments about runoff campaign mudslinging and states that nobody has done anything to stop it.
Charles Aughslander – Judge Aughslander noted that one City Attorney proposal (Anderson/Riley joint venture) has the City paying more than the Courts committee originally proposed for the compensation of a City Attorney.  He also stated that unlike presented by Brian Anderson as the interviews, a City Attorney did not have to be a resident of the City.  He expects the attorneys that come before him to be better versed in the law.
Joe DeVita – On behalf of the Dunwoody Chamber of Commerce – opposing the Alcohol Beverages ordinance.  He says there is a significant impact on businesses that operate until 4:00 a.m. and have not experienced any problems allowing alcohol consumption till that time.  He says there are too many issues being addressed too quickly.  He also wants the City to consider grandfathering the two establishments in Dunwoody that operated and serve alcohol till 4:00 a.m.
Joe Gilmore – Owns one of the establishments in Dunwoody that serves alcohol until 4:00 a.m.  He states that 90% of the customers late at night are in the hospitality industry and a 2:00 a.m. last call time does not give them enough time to have drinks and eat enough food and “rushes the attitude of a young person.”  States that a later closing time works for the industry and does not cause any problems.
There being no further public comments, Mayor Wright moved to the first agenda item.  

PROPOSAL FOR CITY ATTORNEY POSITION:  Mayor Wright stated that the Charter allows him to bring candidates for an up/down vote.  He chose to let the Courts Committee do the search for the City Attorney, who advertised and requested solicitations.  The Mayor was not involved in the committee.  The Committee recommended three candidates as “outstanding and qualified”:

Jill Goodman – Presented her case that she has been a City/County attorney and has good negotiating skills and knows the community and how to make law work for the City concerning numerous areas of law, including negotiating service delivery strategies and IGA’s.  She has been a contract negotiator with a technology company for the past three (3) years.  Furthermore, she has written an entire Code of Ordinances for the City of Roswell and believes that the currently proposed Alcohol ordinance for Dunwoody is a mess.  She has represented the Gwinnett Police Department in various cases and says her proposal suggests a flat fee retainer for approximately 25 hours per week of guaranteed attorney face time with the City officials and employees.  She stated that even though she is a solo practitioner, she can cover all the legal areas she needs to do the job.  Upon request of Councilman Shortal, Ms. Goodman elaborated that she was an in-house attorney with Henry County and served as an assistant attorney in Gwinnett County.  She graduated from Dekalb County public schools, went to Cornell University and UGA Law School.

Rick Powell – resident of Dekalb.  Attended Emory Law School and has an A/V rating with Martindale Hubbell.  When first out of law school, he worked with a firm that represented Doraville as City Attorney.  From 1996-2001 served as a municipal judge, then solicitor, then City Attorney.  States that the advantage of a solo practitioner is personal service to the City on most items.  Also states that conflict issues may arise for attorneys who represent multiple bordering cities.  Upon Councilman Wittenstein’s request, stated the many ways he performed work for Doraville, including drafting ordinances, litigation and attending Council Meetings.  He proposes hourly billing and does not need a furnished office from the City as he has one nearby.  States that he had plenty of experience negotiating Service Delivery Contracts, especially recently with Doraville.  At request for Councilman Shortal, he approximated that less time would be required for an attorney in the future because of the City Manager form of government in Dunwoody and stated that his probably monthly cap would be around $12,500.00, based on his experience with Doraville.  


Brian Anderson/Riley Lewis & McLendon – 


Brian Anderson – States he’s been involved with Dunwoody since the beginning three (3) years ago.  He helped to draft the Charter, researched municipal issues, and drafted ordinances.  Says that Riley Lewis & McLendon knows the pitfalls and have started up all the new cities in Georgia, including the surrounding Sandy Springs and Johns Creek.  Suggests a $15,000.00/month retainer and has put in numerous hours already on a volunteer basis and will continue to do so.  The transition will take numerous hours of work and, in the future, GIRMA should cover most litigation, thus reducing cost to the City.

Bill Riley – Stated that starting up a City is completely different than being an attorney for an ongoing City.  The firm has experience in start-up.  He also helped to write HB 36 – the legislative Bill that provides for the transition period.  The initial ordinances the City will pass will not have the imprint of the City but will do well to start the City.  After start-up, institutionalization begins where every process has to be tested.  Then, in 20-24 months, the City will want to re-write the Ordinances and will be more sophisticated in the process and will be able to imprint the Ordinances with their own stamp.  Anticipates the firm providing approximately 60-80 hours per week of legal expertise over the next three (3) months and a solo-practitioner could not accomplish that.  As for the conflict issue, most municipal attorneys have multiple clients – there are very seldom non-aligned interests between surrounding cities and having one attorney represent multiple jurisdictions could only help the cities.  If there is a conflict, then a conflict attorney can be retained like one is in Johns Creek.  In addition, he helped to set-up the Court/Solicitor system in Sandy Springs and Johns Creek to be efficient and cost-effective.  Upon request of Councilman Ross, Mr. Riley stated that 25 hours/week will not do it and that more hours are needed to accomplish all the goals.  

Councilman Ross expressed his concern that the budget is short and the City Attorney spending needs to be capped.


Mr. Riley continued that the firm, on the whole, has expertise in all areas necessary for the City and contracts with several additional attorneys at cost to the firm but not the City.  
Councilman Shortal requested to be educated on the cost factor of solicitors.  Mr. Riley stated that the Municipal Court is there for convenience of the police officers, shows desires and tolerance of the community and maintains revenue in the City.  In Sandy Springs, the $180,000 cost of solicitors brings in $4 million in fines every year.
DISCUSSION ON CITY IMPLEMENTATION:  


Councilman Wittenstein – handed out Alternative Public/Private Partnership Proposal worksheet and credited Councilman Shortal and himself for the work.  The purpose of this methodology is to hire a small number of City employees and to recontract out services in a competitive environment and eliminate general contractors such as CH2.  The City needs to hire department heads and desires those positions to be hired quickly without an “interim” position.  Also, the City requires help to re-bid the RFP’s and wants to have the process be similar to selection of City Attorney.

Councilman Shortal – agrees with the “no interim” stance.  The RFP needs to group tasks that go together.  Suggest also a management company to come in and bundle the services to be done together.  Additionally, Councilman Shortal would like the Police Department to start-up no later than May 1st to save the City money.


Mayor Wright – Clarified that the City Manager choice is down to seven (7) or eight (8) people and the pick will be heavily involved, once hired, in picking the City personnel.  


Councilman Heneghan – Desires to move forward quickly and needs help doing all the things – bills, licenses, permits – and we cannot necessarily wait until a permanent City Manager is hired.


Councilman Ross – states that he met with Sun Trust Bank and feels confident with their stability regarding accepting a Tax Anticipation Note (TAN) from the Bank.  They need the TAN in order to put the budget together.  However, he emphasized that no formal proposal exists yet from the bank regarding the TAN.


Councilman Taylor – Requests clarification on whether an outside firm will run the RFP process.


Councilman Wittenstein – Anticipates one firm to run the RFP process and one firm to manage the personnel in the hybrid process until everyone is hired and bid-out.  In addition, he mentions an ownership of Sun Trust stock and a conflict for himself and thus will not participate in banking discussions.


Bill Riley – attorney Riley clarified that banks do have to back City funds with 110% funds based on State Treasuries, but ultimately that is not where the finance manager will keep the funds in the first place.


Councilmen Ross would prefer one firm rather than a two-firm process.


Councilman Shortal believes that the RFQ process is shorter and thus better than the RFP process and also questions the necessity of the two-firm approach.


Bill Riley – cautions to be careful what Boyken is asked to do.  If they are the management for the RFP process, it will preclude them from being a bidder to the process.  RFP process is not required for a management contract, however.  The State law only requires public works and road projects to be bid out in RFP process – 15 days to advertise and about a six-week lead time.

Mayor Wright would like to avoid a multi-year sanitation contract to give City more options in the future.


Councilman Ross stated that he met with Dekalb to Discuss IGA’s, specifically the police department.  The discussion concerned a per-capita cost per officer basis for charging the City.


Mayor Wright requested Don Boyken to give a quick update on his proposal.


Bon Boyken – stated that the proposal is a baseline approach: facilitate hiring city officers.  Mr. Boyken delivered a general overview of the proposal referring to the Boyken Proposal booklet given to all members of the City Council.  He expressed the necessity to hire the City Manager before the Chief of Police to learn from the mistakes of the past made by the City of Sandy Springs.  Furthermore, he stated that the IT person would be a hired consultant and HR for a small City such as Dunwoody would also consist of an outside consultant.  He suggested using Dekalb County or an outside firm for building permits and inspections.  Also, procedures would need to be in place so vendors don’t impose their procedures on the City.


Councilman Wittenstein was concerned with the increased price-tag in the proposal and was assured by Don Boyken that this anticipates an extended timeline.  He also requested a side-by-side comparison of the Weber and Boyken budgets.  


Councilman Ross wants a reserve fund of 10% for the City to be left, even at the expense of some service reduction, in these harsh economic times.

CITY WEBSITE:

Councilman Heneghan stated that he obtained the dunwoodyga.gov and dunwoody.gov domain names and an interim website is currently being worked on with appropriate links.  Once the site is up and operations, it can either be updated by an employee of the City or a contractor.  The server itself is free until January 1, 2009.  He suggested that to maintain a proper open-records system, a hosted e-mail exchange server needs to be set-up so that people could not just erase the e-mails.  The cost for 10 e-mail addresses would be about $145.00/month.  There also needs to be some kind of ability to check the e-mails remotely with a PDA or remote computer.


Councilman Shortal wanted to make sure that the responsibility for website maintenance would be part of the IT RFP.


Councilman Heneghan stated that in the future, the website can be switched over to a City-owned server very easily, as well as linked from any donated domain.


Mayor Wright suggested getting the e-mail exchange server together as soon as possible.  
CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT:  


Councilman Taylor stated that he met with the Dekalb Sheriff’s Department (Sheriff Tom Brown) who offered to provide police services for the City should the City desire to go that route.  An IGA with Dekalb County is another option but the cost would most likely be about $500,000/month.  In addition, Councilman Taylor is concerned about crime in the City, including illegal clubs, prostitution and drugs and thus would prefer a significant police presence and to err on the side of having more officers than less.  Upon a question concerning police vehicles, Councilman Taylor stated that hybrid cars have not yet been suggested.  Doraville has cars with bike racks for those situations that will be appropriate.  However, the Chief of Police would be in charge of making those requests and suggestions to the Council but the Council could look into options prior to the hiring of the Chief of Police.
CHAPTER 18, MUNICIPAL COURT:  Mayor Wright asked for comments.  None were offered.
CHAPTER 9, ETHICS:  Acting City Attorney Brian Anderson stated that certain additions were made as a result of the previous work session, including allowing council members to suggest nominees for the Board of Ethics and a cap on contracts of $2,500.00.

Councilman Wittenstein suggested an alternative option of having a preliminary hearing process rather than an intermediary but definitely wanted to see something other than a complaint going straight to the Board of Ethics.


Councilman Shortal was worried that this would be used as a political stick.  He was also concerned about some unquantifiable and vague definitions.  He wondered if there is someone in the country who could fulfill all of the requirements of the ordinance and acquiesce to all of the standards.  He did not want this to become a game of “gotcha.”


Councilman Ross stated that this ordinance is consistent with GMA recommendations and other surrounding City Codes and is not a “gotcha” document.  It was vetted through committee and should serve as a good education tool for each new officer, employee and council member.
CHAPTER 4, ALCOHOL BEVERAGES:  

Brian Anderson stated that the only major change from the Dekalb County ordinance is the 2:00 a.m. last call provision.


Councilman Ross things the 2:00 a.m. time stifles businesses and thinks the ordinance needs to be consistent with what is currently in force in Dekalb County.


Councilman Wittenstein stated that Dunwoody is not a place for late night drinking nor do they want to make it a destination for such.  There is a consensus among the residents that 4:00 a.m. is too late.


Bill Riley presented scenarios from surrounding cities regarding rolling back the closing times and the legal trouble it has caused.  He also suggested not having any initial renewals, emphasizing that alcohol is a privilege and the Council does not want to designate a situation where a party thinks it is entitled to a certain permit.  There needs to be an initial vetting process for all the permit holders in order to make sure they’re still entitled to a permit and during the time such vetting is being done, the City can issue temporary alcohol licenses after December 31, 2008.


Councilman Heneghan agrees with having reasonable hours for pouring alcohol so the City is not a destination for late drinkers.  He suggested that their latest time for pouring alcohol should be at the same time or earlier than surrounding cities.


Councilman Shortal would like citizen input on all the issues contained in this ordinance as it will most surely be a hot topic.

EXECUTIVE SESSION – Mayor Wright moved for Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  Councilman Taylor seconded.  A vote was held and the motion was approved unanimously.  The Council went into Executive Session.






Approved:







___________________







Ken Wright, Mayor

Attest:

__________________________

Joan C. Jones, Acting City Clerk


(Seal)
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